Pharmacist vaccinators delivering flu vaccination in 2013 – Discussion Paper

Meeting purpose
The Ministry of Health (the Ministry) wants to consult with stakeholders to agree on recommendations for pharmacist vaccinator guidelines for delivery of private market vaccine. 

Flu 2012 Pharmacist vaccinator programme evaluation

In September and November 2011 the Ministry consulted widely with stakeholders on a proposal for community pharmacies to provide influenza vaccinations during 2012.  Positive feedback on the proposal resulted in the view that pharmacists offering privately purchased influenza vaccines would help improve integration and collaboration across primary care. Feedback also resulted in guidelines being developed to enable community pharmacy to provide privately purchased influenza immunisations during 2012. It was also decided that an evaluation process would take place to inform guidelines for 2013. 

In early 2012, the Immunisation team established the Pharmacy Evaluation Steering Group (PESG) which consisted of representatives from the Ministry, community pharmacies, general practitioners and nurses.  As part of the evaluation process, the PESG surveyed pharmacist delivering influenza vaccination programme.  

The Royal New Zealand College of General Practitioners (RNZCGP) also undertook a similar survey of their members, seeking their views on pharmacist delivering the vaccinations.

Evaluation findings

The PESG published an online survey in August 2012. There were 51 pharmacies surveyed and 36 responded.  The 36 responding pharmacies delivered 1,556 vaccinations. This was four times the number of vaccines delivered in 2011. The survey results showed:
· Pharmacists were positive about offering a pharmacy influenza programme and expressed interest to offer other vaccinations

· The majority of Pharmacists were unsure if their pharmacy influenza programme was supported by a GP and 20 percent felt there was no support from GPs

· 83 percent of Pharmacists administered Intanza only. Some Pharmacists were assessed under different criteria ie some were assessed using Intanza only. Guidelines should be set so all pharmacists are assessed under the same criteria

· The majority of pharmacies indicated that customer records were faxed to GPs

· Survey results indicate there has little discussion between pharmacies and GPs regarding how records would be provided to GPs 
The survey also noted that:
· Four Pharmacists, who administered 700 vaccinations, surveyed patients and found that 10 percent were not registered with primary care 

· Customer details that were recorded were gender, age, ethnicity and co-morbidities.

The RNZCGP sought feedback from its members via the College’s weekly e-newsletter on Pharmacists administering influenza vaccinations. There were 106 responses to the survey. 

The survey results showed:

· Many GPs felt that a Pharmacy Influenza Programme would lead to further fragmentation of care and they did not support the programme 

· GPs were concerned that pharmacists are not equipped to deal with adverse reactions to influenza vaccination. Note: under Ministry of Health guidelines all pharmacist vaccinators are required to complete the same training as other vaccinators and this includes managing adverse reactions 

· inadequate documentation and notification of treatment/reactions could impact on follow-up with general practitioners who may be unaware that such treatment/reactions have taken place
· 66 percent of GPs surveyed were not aware that pharmacies were offering an influenza vaccination programme. 
· 6 percent of GPs were aware of or received vaccination records from Pharmacists and 4 percent received feedback from patients 

The survey also noted patients receiving influenza vaccine in general practice provided  an opportunistic consultation to check up on other health issues.  

Recent developments

Reclassification of influenza vaccine
Pharmacybrands Limited made a successful application to MedSafe to change the classification of influenza vaccines. Consequently, it is no longer considered a prescription medicine under the conditions that it is delivered by a registered pharmacist who has completed an approved vaccinator’s course and, who complies with the Ministry of Health immunisation standards. Once these conditions are met Pharmacists can administer influenza vaccine within a pharmacy setting to patients aged eighteen years and over.  
The reclassification of influenza vaccine means once a pharmacist has completed an approved authorised vaccinators training course, they now no longer require the approval of a Medical Officer of Health to deliver a local immunisation programme.  A copy of the reclassification documents for influenza is attached in Appendix one. 

Since the reclassification of influenza was approved Pharmacybrands Limited has made a submission to MedSafe for the approval to be amended so Pharmacists can deliver the vaccine outside of a pharmacy setting without having to apply for a local immunisation programme. Currently Pharmacists require approval for a local immunisation programme from Medical Officers of Health to deliver an influenza outside of a pharmacy setting.
Reclassification of Boostrix
Pharmacybrands Limited have also submitted another application to MedSafe to change the classification of Boostrix vaccine so that it can be administered to adults over the age of sixteen years. The Ministry has made a submission to MedSafe to align this reclassification to those aged eighteen years old as this is consistent with current eligibility criteria. A copy of the application for reclassification for Boostrix is attached in Appendix two.

Question from Dr Richard Hoskins, Auckland Regional Public Health (Medical Officer of Health)

Are pharmacists still required (under the Medicines Regulations R44a) to be authorised by the Director General of Health or a Medical Officer of Health to give influenza or TdaP vaccine?

Ministry response

The reclassification of influenza vaccine means that regulation 44A of the Medicines Regulations does not apply to Pharmacists. Pharmacists who have successfully completed a vaccinator training programme and comply with the immunisation standards of the Ministry of Health are no longer required to become an “authorised vaccinator” as they are no longer need to be authorised to deliver a local immunisation programme for  influenza vaccine. 

The immunisation standards referred to in the conditions are set out in Appendix 3 of the 2011 Immunisation Handbook. Clause 1.1 of appendix 3 does refer to "authorised vaccinator" but these requirements only apply where a vaccinator is "authorised” under the regulations. This clause does not in itself require authorisation.

Appendix 4 does not seem to apply to the administration of influenza vaccine when the conditions are met as this Appendix applies to authorisation of vaccinators under the Medicines regulations.

Designated Pharmacists Prescribers

In 2011 Health Workforce New Zealand (HWNZ) approved in principle, an application from the Pharmacy Council of New Zealand (PCNZ), to introduce a new scope of practice for suitably trained and qualified Pharmacists, to become Designated Prescribers. Designated Prescribers can only prescribe medicines and controlled drugs specific to their designated prescriber status.

The PCNZ released a consultation document seeking input into a list of medicines to be included in the Schedule of Medicines for Designated Pharmacist Prescribers, which included scheduled vaccines. Submissions for the consultation document closed on 21 Septembers 2012. PCNZ have since submitted a report to HWNZ with the proposed lists of prescription medicines and controlled drugs to be included in the regulations. HWNZ are now in the process of seeking Cabinet approval for designated prescribing rights to be given to suitably trained clinical pharmacists.
The Nursing Council of New Zealand (NCNZ) has also made an application to HWNZ for Registered Nurses to become designated prescribers. However, the NCNZ has not included vaccines on the list of medicines to be included into the Schedule of Medicines for Registered Nurse Prescribers. 
PHARMAC

PHARMAC has been working with district health boards (DHBs) on the Autonomous Service and Provision (ASAP) scheme. This is similar to the Schedule J services in the PHO Agreement (part of the PHO National agreement where DHBs fund PHOs to provide locally-important services). The ASAP scheme will allow pharmacists to claim a subsidy (and service fee) for providing non-prescription pharmaceuticals to a patient (including influenza vaccine for authorised vaccinators). "
 DHBs have developed local schemes for other products, such as the emergency contraceptive pill, nicotine replacement therapy and the influenza vaccine. These local schemes would be rolled into the national ASAP scheme.  PHARMAC has already enabled pharmacists to claim a subsidy without a prescription for diabetes blood glucose meters.

There are some information technology and funding issues that need to be resolved.  The ASAP proposal, including information on funding issues, will be presented to DHB Funding and Planning General Managers at their November 2012 meeting.  

The cost of service for any national scheme would be borne by DHBs, and therefore they would need to reach agreement to act collectively.  At that point, PHARMAC would amend the Pharmaceutical Schedule to enable subsidised pharmaceuticals to be dispensed by pharmacists without prescription.  If a change is agreed by DHBs, consultation will take place prior to implementation.
Increasing the coverage of influenza immunisation
On 6 November 2012 Minister Ryall requested options to increase flu coverage from one million flu doses distributed in flu season 2012 to 1.2 million doses in 2013, this represents a 20 percent increase in coverage.

During the 2012 influenza season, one million influenza vaccines were distributed mostly through general practice. Approximately sixty percent of these doses were distributed to the eligible population. Occupational health providers distributed 135,000 vaccines. Pharmacists delivered 1500 vaccinations to the private market and DHBs vaccinated 33,217 Health workers. Distribution data by age and district is noted in Appendix three. Health worker vaccination coverage rates for 2010 to 2012 are in Appendix four.

There are now 160 Pharmacists who are authorised vaccinators. Following the reclassification of influenza vaccine there is the potential for a significant increase in the number of pharmacist vaccinators. These providers could actively promote influenza vaccine to the private paying market with a positive impact on vaccine uptake.

Improving Integration 

The Government has set a clear policy direction for delivering health services within a more integrated model. General practice and community pharmacy are expected to work more closely together to deliver better, sooner, and more convenient services to patients. This is already happening in some areas and there are examples of good collaboration between individual health professionals and their respective professional organisations. New approaches to immunisation should encourage clinical integration and collaboration between providers to increase the pool of vaccinators, improve access to immunisation, and deliver improved services.

Questions to consider

· Is there some common ground?
· What are the opportunities? 

· Are there capacity issues managing the increased volumes of authorised vaccinator approvals? Approximately 200 more Pharmacists seek to be trained in 2013.
· For those trained in 2011/12, what recommendation is sought for clinical hands on training for intramuscular and intradermal injections? Reclassification of flu vaccine includes Intanza, Fluarix, Fluvax and Vaxigrip

· What are the implications of 2011 Immunisation Handbook Appendix 4 authorised vaccinator requirements no longer being required for Pharmacist vaccinators administering reclassified vaccine?

· How do we improve communication between primary care, the Ministry, Vaccinators and their governance bodies?

· How do we maintain a register of vaccinators?

· How do we improve reporting of vaccinations given outside general practice?

Recommendations

The list of recommendations below have been made following the review of the key findings from the Pharmacy Evaluation Steering Group and Royal New Zealand College of General Practitioners surveys and the recent developments regarding the reclassification of influenza vaccine. 

During the 6 December meeting, the Ministry of Health will seek your feedback on the following recommendations:

	Pharmacist vaccinators authorised in 2011 for a local programme were authorised to administer influenza vaccine for one year and were approved as a vaccinator for two years.

Providing medicine by injection is not part of Pharmacists scope of practice. Those Pharmacists authorised to administer Intanza in 2012 will be assessed before Flu season 2013 administering intramuscular and intradermal influenza vaccines. This will require an assessment of an agreed number of vaccination techniques to the satisfaction of the Immunisation coordinator:

· Intramuscular

· Intradermal  



	Ideally all vaccinators to notify the patients’ registered primary health provider of any immunisation given.


	If a patient is eligible for a funded influenza vaccine but requests to pay for the vaccine, it can be administered and paid for and be noted on the informed consent form.



	A register is maintained of all vaccinators and authorised vaccinators.



	The Immunisation team will begin a conversation with Health Workforce New Zealand about including authorised vaccinator training in healthcare worker scopes of practice.

The Ministry updates the 2011 Immunisation Handbook guidelines Appendix 3,Immunisation Standards for Vaccinators pg 387  items about NIR  linked to eligible programme


	For the purpose of the Pharmacists’ vaccinator assessment,  vaccines will be provided via prescription from the patient’s doctor or via standing order


